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I. INTRODUCTION

Our research over the years has been concerned with understanding the proc-
ess of educational change -- in individuals and in the organizations where
they work -- and the factors that inhibit or make possible those changes.
These factors are diverse in nature, including, for example, the types of
changes, the people, the climate of the organization, and the kinds of
assistance and support provided -- and we have learned how interrelated
these factors are in effecting a successful change effort in a particular
context. Given the multiplicity of factors and the complexities of their
interrelationships, we have been struck by the seemingly single-minded
emphasis that some researchers, practitioners, and policymakers have given
to the role of the building principal, as if that one person alone can
single-handedly make change happen (e.g., Clark, et al., 1980; Fullan,
1981; Huberman & Miles, 1982).

For example, this perspective has fostered the establishment of academies
for principals only, where the content often reinforces the "you're the
one" mind-set. While such a perspective conveniently designates a respon-
sible party, it constitutes something of a set-up for building heads by
vastly oversimplifying the change process. At the same time, it allows
significant resources -- both human and material -- to remain unidentified
and therefore untapped and unaccountable.

Our view, based on conclusions drawn from research, is more complex and
therefore less easily reduced to one-liners or quick-fix recipes for accom-
plishing change. It suggests that principals are one of several players
who can create leadership for improvement, that their participation is
important, but alone is not sufficient to pull off a major change effort.
We posit that understanding the roles of others can yield a number of im-
portant payoffs.

First, it gets the principal "off the hotseat," allowing individuals in
those positions to avoid the unreasonable pressure and demands that may
accompany the incredible expectation that one person single-handedly can
change a troubled or underachieving school. Second, it offers guidance in
how to think about leadership in ways that can optimize the strengths of
multiple people in different roles while maximizing the chance for success-
ful change to occur. Third, it suggests a variety of strategies for
achieving change both at the individual and at the organizational level. A
number of studies, using a range of approaches, support this perspective
(Fullan, 1982; Hall & Hord, 1987).

To allow us to see a variety of leadership configurations within some very
different contexts and with varying degrees of success, we examined two
recent studies of school improvement. These studies, while not focused
exclusively on leadership and support, nevertheless documented those be-
haviors in sufficient detail to be suitable for secondary analysis.

The Study of Dissemination Efforts Supporting School Improvement (hereafter
called the SI Study for purposes of brevity) examined the effects of a
range of federal and state strategies focused on supporting schools to
change their curricular and instructional practices (Crandall & Associates,
1982). The Study of the Role of Teacher Incentives and Rewards in Imple-
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menting a Technological Innovation (hereafter called the I&R Study) focused
on the effects of positive inducements for classroom users of a computer-
based writing program named QUILL (Loucks-Horsley, et al., 1935). In this
second study, and in the field component of the first, we spent an entire
school year observing change happen or not happen, and we were able to dis-
cern or reconstruct the causes.

As we considered what we learned about leadership as a result, we've been
struck not only by what functions are played by leaders at different levels
of the organization, but also by what phases of the change process those
leaders have helped bring both individuals and the organization through and
to.

Finally, and most significantly, we have traced the actions (and inaction)
of leaders to their impact on the changes themselves and on their outcomes,
both temporary and permanent. We have teased apart change occurring in
individuals from that happening at the level of the organization. Put
simply, people may change, (acquiring new skills, knowledge, etc.) and in
the process, they may or may not move through a series of stages until the
new behaviors are permanently fixed or routinized (Loucks & Hall, 1977).
However, for a change to be fixed or permanent in an organization, there
must be mechanisms for maintaining the change even if the individuals move
on. Ironically, this is particularly important in successful change
efforts because they create opportunities for the actors involved and many
step up to other positions (Huberman, 1983; Miles, 1983).

In the next two sections, we will briefly summarize the two studies, then
describe general learnings about leadership and support that set the stage
for the secondary analysis of case study data that forms the bulk of this
paper. Section IV begins the secondary analysis with a description of the
approach we used. We will skip to the outcomes end of the change process,
proposing a way to think about institutionalization of change that allows
us to focus in on the leadership and support functions that made lasting
improvement possible. In Section V, we will look in more detail at the
kinds of configurations of leadership associated with the presence or ab-
sence of different types of institutionalization. Finally, in the last two
sections, we draw some general conclusions and make recommendations for
further research.
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II. OVERVIEW OF THE STUDIES

Between 1978 and 1982, The NETWORK, Inc., with collaborators throughout the
country, conducted the SI Study, which examined federal and state strate-
gies for supporting change in schools.1 Many of these strategies involved
dissemination of new practices, others involved funding for local develop-
ment. Two components of the study are most relevant to this analysis. In
the local survey component, nearly 150 schools in ten states were visited,
and selected teachers, principals, and central office staff were surveyed
about a specific innovation they had adopted or developed, in order to
discern the extent of implementation and the factors supporting or inhibit-
ing its success. In addition, external facilitators -- trainers, consul-
tants, state level facilitators -- who had been involved with the schools'
implementation efforts were surveyed. The focus of the study was the ex-
periences of districts and schools in the selection or development and
later implementation of 61 new practices or innovations -- ranging from an
alternative high school to an early childhood curriculum (Crandall and
Associates, 1982).

In the study's other locally focused component, the field study, twelve of
the 150 schools were examined intensively for a year to better understand
the details and the dynamics underlying their improvement efforts (Huberman
& Miles, 1982). Causal path analyses in the first component, and a new
approach to analysis of qualitative data in the second component, allowed
us to draw some conclusions about the factors supporting successful im-
provement, including the contributions of various persons in leadership
roles (Cox, 1983).

The I&R Study, conducted in collaboration with Bolt, Bera.lek and Newman,
examined the role of incentives and rewards in teachers' implementation of
a single new practice, the computer-based writing program QUILL (Loucks-
Horsley, et al., 1985). One interesting angle of this study was that we
were observing an attempt on the part of teacher trainers to directly
implement findings of the first study, especially as related to encouraging
the appropriate leadership and support activities on the part of princi-
pals, district staff, and others.

Ten classroom teachers from a total of five schools in four districts were
studied. Settings varied by community type, degree of commitment and sup-
port, experience with computers and a process approach to writing, and in
the number of years teachers had been using QUILL. Data gathered through a
year of intensive study were subjected to causal network analysis, and
conclusions were drawn about the influence of not only rewards and incen-
tives, but also the variety of disincentives discovered to be active in the
cases. The interplay of incentives and disincentives with various leader-
ship and support activities is particularly interesting.

In the next section, we summarize briefly some of the insights and results
that came from these two studies.

1 Collaborating organizations included the University of Texas
Research and Development Center for Teacher Education, American

University's Knowledge Transfer Institute, the Center for Policy Research,
and UCLA's Center for the Study of Evaluation.
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III. LEARNINGS ABOUT LEADERSHIP AND SUPPORT

Leadership is a "buzz" word in the 1980s and multiple definitions abound.
Our conception of leadership is focused not only on formal authority and
lines of command that traditionally underlie "leadership" in traditional
organizations, but also on the complex of actions necessary to bring about
a change in current operations -- innovation can arise from a variety of
sources and is always a challenge to the status quo, no matter how desir-
able the particular change in question might be. Our work has focused on
the innovations, the changes, and the actions that brought them about (or
didn't, in the case of unsuccessful efforts). This has allowed us to
examine leadership as it occurs rather than concentrating only on formally
designated authority.

Some individuals who contribute to change are acting in leadership roles
outside their regular task or job descriptions; others have leadership as
part of the roles they typically play. Leaders are individuals who are
working to motivate and assist others in doing things in a reflective
manner such that new, presumably better ways arise or are sought out.

One final introductory point is important. Support is for us an integral
pert of leadership. However, because so many other definitions do not
include it, we have made it explicitly part of the concept, "leadership and
support." For us, there can be no real leadership without support and
assistance, for others.

Leadership and Support Functions/Activities

Previous studies of school improvement suggested that many functions have
to be carried out for a change effort to succeed (e.g., Nash & Culbertson,
1977; Cates, 1978; Decad, et al., 19811. Figure 12 is a listing of those
activities. We found that variation in outcomes was associated with whet-
her or not the activities were performed, to what degree, and by whom.

Multiple Actors in Leadership and Support Roles

We found leadership and support emerging at all levels of the educational
system in the process of implementing innovative programs (Cox, 1983).
Some of the leadership roles were assigned; others developed as the change
efforts progressed. For example, teachers wrote curriculum as part of
practice development, trained other users, and helped one another solve
problems and adjust. Resource teachers within a school but without special
assignments provided coaching to individual teachers and led problem-
solving sessions for groups of teachers. Principals secured training and
equipment, rearranged schedules, ran interference for teachers, created
clear expectations for use of the program, and brokered help from district
and external experts.

In addition, district coordinators arranged or conducted training, assigned
support teachers, mandated use of the program, conducted evaluations, and
built commitment in the superintendent and the School Board. Parents
assisted with trainings and procured equipment. External facilitators

2 All figures are found at the end of the text.
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built commitment in teachers and administrators, trained teachers, guided
required organizational changes, and provided follow-up encouragement and
support. It was clear that leadership and support occurred at many levels,
at many points in time, and were important to the success of the change
efforts.

Different Actors Associated with Particular Leadership and Support
Functions/Activities

The many individuals involved performed a variety of activities or func-
tions, as we began to describe above. Our qualitative analysis revealed
that for some functions certain role groups were particularly effective
(Cox, 1983). For example, principals were key in ensuring the overall
organizational stability needed to effect a change in curriculum or in-
structional practice in a particular school. Crisis-oriented organization
was counterproductive to improvement efforts, and the principal was in-
strumental in avoiding such an orientation.

In like manner, the functions performed by district-level staff with
responsibilities for the new program had a direct influence on the changes
made by teachers in classrooms. At the same time, external facilitators
had direct impact on the organizational changes required for implementa-
tion, for example, how to best reorganize a school's schedule and teacher
role assignments to make the change most effective and efficient.

Different Leadership and Support Functions for Different Phases of the
Change Process

The functions listed in Figure 1 fall naturally into three phases of the
change process: Initiation, Implementation, and Institutionalization (see
Figure 2). Each phase is crucial to the success of the innovation effort.
We found, however, that the farther into the change effort a district or
school and its teachers got, the less likely the appropriate and necessary
functions of leadership and support were performed.

Considerable attention was given to the "front end" of the process -- in-
itiating activities such as commitment building, procurement of materials
and equipment, initial training, etc. -- with much less attention given to
the "back end." In relatively few cases were the functions vital to in-
stitutionalization carried out. The result was that individual teachers
were often left to decide, whether consciously or unconsciously, whether to
carry on with the innovation themselves; often they had to do so without
the support provided during the earlier implementation period. By that
time the special attention and encouragement of principals and central
office staff, help from school resource teachers, and even a full supply
closet had often disappeared. It was clear that schools and districts that
did not attend to all three stages of the change process would not ultimat-
ely be successful in their change efforts.

It was against this backdrop of findings that we undertook an examination
of the leadership and support configurations in the two studies, with the
objective of learning more about the contours of leadership and support
functions and their relationship to successful school improvement.

10
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IV. LEADERSHIP AND SUPPORT FOR SUCCLSFUL INSTITUTIONALIZATION:
A SECONDARY ANALYSIS OF CASE STUDY DATA

There are clearly many factors that contribute to the success or failure of
change efforts, as the case study analyses from these two studies make
clear. Among the important considerations are the nature of the innova-
tion, its size or scope, how different it is from current practice, charac-
teristics of the district and school including climate, size, staff rela-
tionships, and so on.

The individuals involved in the change effort are the mediating influences.
They deal with the factors listed just above and many more besides, either
protecting the change effort, facilitating, solving problems, etc., or
allowing destructive factors to hinder or derail the effort. In this
secondary analysis, we concentrate on the leadership and support actions of
the people involved -- what they did (or didn't do) -- at different points
in the change sequence.

Just as there are many input or mediating factors, there are many outcomes
of a change effort: individual mastery of a new practice, student achieve-
ment, user satisfaction, organizational change, etc. In this paper we have
chosen to limit ourselves to one outcome -- institutionalization -- looking
at both individual and organizational dimensions. While all the other
outcomes are necessary parts of successful change, they are not sufficient
in and of themselves without institutionalization. If the change does not
remain after introduction, one cannot say that the change effort was suc-
cessful.

In this section, we describe the sites and the approach we used for analy-
sis. We then move on to discussions of institutionalization and leadership
and support as they were manifested in the 18 sites of the two studies.

The Case Study Sites

Both studies examined the phenomenon of change at the district, school, and
individual levels. Our analysis of data is based on the final reports from
these investigations (Huberman & Miles, 1982; Loucks-Horsley, et al.,
1985).

The Study of Dissemination Efforts Supporting School Improvement
(SI Study) Sites

The 12 sites that formed the case study component of the SI Study consti-
tuted a wide range of change attempts. In general, the scope of the
efforts was large, often involving several schools or the entire district.
This is not the same thing as the size of the change, however: many of the
innovations were quite modest to begin with or were reduced in size to make
them less disruptive. The researchers visited the sites when the new prac-
tices had been in place for two or more years. In several districts, the
new practices had been implemented widely after a pilot in one or two
classrooms had proven successful. Figure 3, reproduced from Huberman and
Miles (1982) gives additional contextual data about the 12 sites, which
were a mixture of secondary and elementary schools in a wide range of com-
munities in all the major geographic sections of the country.
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The Study of Teacher Incentives and Rewards (I&R Study) Sites

The I&R Study had four full case study sis.its and three sites that received
briefer treatment as vignettes. All sites were drawn from the pool of ten
sites chosen for dissemination of the QUILL computer-assisted writing prog-
ram under a federal grant. Three of the case study sites involved one
school and two teachers; one involved two schools, with two teachers in
each school. One vignette focused on two teachers; the other two had one
teacher each. Figure 4 gives additional contextual data about six of the
seven sites, which included both elementary and middle or junior high
schools in a variety of communities primarily, but not exclusively, in the
Northeast. The vignette for the seventh site did not contain enough con-
textual data to be suitable for secondary analysis.

Approach to the Secondary Analysis

To perform the secondary analysis, we reviewed the case analyses for the
two studies, looking at data for individuals and schools/districts. Work-
ing independently, two researchers made judgments about the presence/
absence of particular leadership and support functions; about who (i.e.,
people in which roles) had performed them; and about different dimensions
of institutionalization. Although there were some ambiguities in the texts
of the reports, there were few disagreements between the researchers about
the ultimate disposition of roles or sites. More about our approach is
explained as we progress through the analysis.

Two Dimensions of Institutionalization:
Individual and Organizational

Given our understanding of the motivations and intentions of the initiators
of change at our study sites, we defined success as the institutionali-
zation -- the ongoing, stable, indefinite operation -- of an innovative
program. We wanted to be very clear about what we meant by institutionali-
zation, however. Recalling the debates to which we had been party during
the SI Study, as well as our other experiences studying the individual-

focused Concerns-Based Adoption Model (CBAK, (Loucks & Hall, 1977), we
defined institutionalization along two dimensions: individual and
organizational.

Using the language of the CBAM, one can say that an individual has institu-
tionalized an innovation if he or she is functioning at a level of use that
is routine or higher; if his or her informational, personal, and management
concerns on the Stages of Concern scale are relatively low; and if he or
she is using components of the innovation in an acceptable way (i.e., wi'
an acceptable degree of fidelity). That is, the person is using the inno-
vation comfortably, without particular problems, in a way that its develop-
er would recognize.

The organi2ational dimension of institutionalization involves establishing

structures and routines within the organization -- here the school and the
district -- that support the continued use of the innovation by individu-
als. These include permanently assigning new roles and responsibilities;
involving a critical mass of teachers from within the school; 'having a

line-item in the budget; writing the new program into the curriculum guide-
lines; routinely training new or reassigned teachers in the innovation; and
making permanent needed organizational rearrangements such as schedules and
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room assignments.

As we examined the 18 sites in the case studies for indications of institu-
tionalization, we encountered extensive variation along the two dimensions.
At some sites, there were neither organizational structures nor classroom/
teacher change; at other sites, the structures and routines had been set
up, but little change had occurred in the classrooms because teachers'
behavior had remained unaltered. At still other sites, individuals had
institutionalized the programs in their classrooms, but no organizational
routines or structures existed; at others, institutionalization had
occurred at both the individual and organizational levels. Figure 5 is a
display of the sites by dimension of institutionalization.

Although each site we looked at was unique, there were broad similarities
among the situations in sites falling into the same categories in Figure 5.
There were six sites with neither individual nor organizational institu-
tionalization -- we called them 0/0 sites; two with organizational institu-
tionalization only -- these were 0/1 sites; five with individual institu-
tionalization only -- 1/0 sites; and five with both individual and organi-
zational institutionalization -- 1/1 sites.

We found that institutionalization along only one dimension was not suffi-
cient t' Ain a new program. On the one hand, if the district or school
has mechanisms in place but there are no users working with students, there
really is no program. On the other hand, while the presence of individual
users in a school is certainly betcer than no use at all, their efforts are
likely to be unintegrated with those of the school and larger district.
Without support, they are likely to either gradually or abruptly discon-
tinue use. If they leave, the change disappears totally.

Leadership and Support Functions

To examine how leadership functions were shared in sites with different
patterns of institutionalization -- and to see where leadership was
arrogated -- we developed the Leadership and Support Configuration Check-
list (see Figure 6) by arraying the functions and phases from Figure 2
along the side and the range of possible roles along the top. We then
returned to the case study data and created a Checklist for each site,
indicating for each function, or activity, who, if anyone, had performed it.

This gave us a clear picture for each site of who was or was not taking
responsibility for the innovation at different stages of its implementa-
tion, and allowed us to make comparisons between sites. The following
brief descriptions, which illustrate leadership configurations representa-
tive of typical situations in all four boxes of Figure 5, are based on the
information revealed through these charts.

The case study data do not permit us to make final judgments about the
quality or quantity of leadership and support. Moreover, we did not
attempt to count the numbers of each role involved per site, since ascer-
taining precisely how many teachers, counselors, etc., had been involved
was not possible for every case. However, to illustrate the variations in
configurations of leadership and support at the various sites, looking at
the presence/absence of leadership and support will suffice.

13
9



Leadership and Support for Different Dimensions
of Institutionalization

In this section we look briefly at each of the sites to get a rough under-
standing of the dynamics of change as it unfolded. We begin with change
efforts that were not institutionalized at either individual or organiza-
tional levels, and proceed through each category, ending with completely
institutionalized change efforts.

Sites with No Institutionalization

There is often considerable activity and expenditure of energy in sites
where, in the final analysis, the effort does not pay off and the change is
not embedded either in individual behaviors or in organization structures,
either at the school or the district level. Such outlay of energy on the
part of individuals is likely to build bitterness, resentment, and reluc-
tance to try something new again. This is true for all, regardless of
role.

In 0/0 sites there was inadequate or no district level coordination of the
new project. In some cases the project had been developed at the building
level; it may have received cursory approval by the district, but no re-
sponsibility was taken for the project at that level. In other cases,
coordinating responsibility was simply abdicated at the district level. In
still others, there was no real district commitment to start with.

In 0/0 sites there was little or no building-level support for the imple-
menting teachers either. Responsibility for this on-the-ground support was
either abdicated or never assigned. In most cases principals were unin-
volved in the innovation: either they weren't interested or they hadn't
been recruited by program initiators. In general, no other building-level
support was provided. There was no assistance for the development of
implementation procedures, frequent resentment about programs "decreed from
on high," and little sense of the programs' importance.

In some cases the innovation was insignificant and poorly designed to start
with: it did not inspire commitment or adherence to program guidelines.
In all cases the lack of support, assistance, and/or pressure from leaders
meant that teachers usually implemented poorly, weakly, and/or inade-
quately. Moreover, the lack of overall project coordination meant that
organizational institutionalizing activities rarely took place. Once
again, no Om. accepted responsibility for these vital functions. As for
the individual teachers, their use either was never established, or it
stopped.

Figures 7-A through 7-F represent sites from the two studies that achieved
neither individual nor organizational institutionalization. Space does not
permit us to present the analysis of each one in detail, but we describe
each one briefly to highlight the impact of lack of leadership and support
on the two dimensions of institutionalization.

Even though we have rated all six sites as 0 /Os, there is a range among
them. Dun Hollow and Proville from the SI Study (Figures 7-A and 7-B)
consisted of change el:forts that could barely be discerned by the visiting
researchers. These two programs had very few activities in the initiation
and implementation phases, let alone institutionalization. As can be seen
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from their charts, very few people did anything, use was very low, and
nothing much resulted.

the implementation effort at Burton, a third SI Study site, fared a little
better, but not much. (See Figure 7-C.) At this site, training actually
took place, but the innovation was seen as "optional" and "supplemental."
The involvement and commitment of the teachers was minimal, district
leadership did little besides bring in the practice, and the change effort
never made it through the implementation phase.

These first three sites are examples of "little ventured, nothing gained,"
but the other three are illustrations of considerable effort through the
first two phases that could not be sustained and institutionalized.

Figure 7-D represents the I&R Study's Heath Elementary School in Seaburg,
an inner city school where an innovative writing program was initiated by
some very enthusiastic teachers and a parent. It was their intention to
get trained in QUILL, then help other teachers learn how to use it; other
teachers were interested but satisfied to wait and see how things worked
out. The principal said "yes, as long as you do your other work," and was
not heard from again. His support was conspicuously lacking.

The district provided the grant money to set up the program, but there was
no other support since the central office was only "loosely coupled" with
the local schools. It actively supported only those initiatives taken by
district staff and used a traditional, one-shot, smorgasbord inservice
approach to introducing new material to teachers. Initial training of the
two pilot teachers by program developers went well, but the parent, who was
designated to help the teachers with follow-up training and support, was
not able to get enough time away from work and admitted to feeling uncom-
fortable "telling the teachers what to do."

The one teacher who was experienced with computers and got QUILL underway
beautifully in his classroom was transferred to a different grade level
where he began again; however, he soon afterwards became seriously ill and
left school altogether. The other teacher, new to computers and less com-
mitted to begin with, received no assistance or support, became dis-
couraged, and ultimately gave up. With no district support, no support
from the principal, and no follow-up training or assistance, other teachers
could not sustain the new program.

Martin Luther King Middle School in Adam, from the I&R Study, and Perry-
Parkdale, from the SI Study, are sites that technically could be considered
examples of individual institutionalization only, or 1/0s. (See Figures 7-E
and 7-F.) As can ba seen from the Checklists, a number of individuals
contributed through the first two phases, but there was no one who attended
to the institutionalization requirements. When the researchers made their
last site visits, there were individual users still maintaining the prac-
tices. However, the prospects for continued use were exceedingly dim.
Competing curriculum priorities, controversy, and an unstable community
environment were going to take their toll in the near future.

Sites with Organizational Institutionalization Only

In 0/1 sites most often the programs mandated at the district level were
inappropriate for the districts' needs and reflected a poor understanding
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of school or individual user conditions by that administrative level.
Programs were developed with inadequate attention to local detail, and/or
building-level implementors were left to work out the details themselves.
As a result, programs at these sites often bore little resemblance to their
intended form.

In sites where there is organizational institutionalization only, there is
a communication gap between the initiators and the would-be users in the
classroom. Astoria, from the SI Study, is a case in point and is portrayed
in Figure 8-A. The new practice was mandated at the district level for all
schools. Central office personnel carried out activities at each phase of
the change effort. However, the new practice was a kindergarten screening
program to identify children at risk, and the middle-class elementary
school that was the study site considered it inappropriate for their situa-
tion. The teachers made so many modifications to the innovation that it
could not be said to be in use even though considerable effort went into
its perpetuation.

The situation in Carleton, a I&R Study site, was somewhat different, but
again is an example of district procedures in place without active users.
(See Figure 8-B.) There a pilot teacher was trained but had trouble with
the innovation. The other teacher struggled with QUILL, but did not use it
in an acceptable manner or at a high level.

Sites with Individual Institutionalization Only

Schools where individual innovators are allowed to persist but receive
little substantive support are likely to become 1/0 sites. Little distin-
guishes them from the last three 0/0 sites we described above except the
presence of users working in stable environments who show signs of contin-
uing the new practices for an indefinite period of time.

In 1/0 sites, the commitment to implement by and large came from the
teachers. In these sites, the principals' involvement in the projects was
noticeably absent. No one facilitated equipment purchases, arranged for
trainings, or eased the other burdens on implementing teachers. No build-
ing resource person or vice rincipal was assigned to monitor the process
or provide assistance and support. Sometimes central office support was
forthcoming but just too remote to provide useful on-the-ground assistance.
Sometimes the pruject was developed within the school and given the
district's nod but never received a real administrative mandate, and the
organizational institutionalizing activities were not attended to. In
other cases the project was initiated at the district level but no one
assumed the coordinating role that was crucial to ensuring adequate project
implementation. Sometimes the project died because initiators left the
district before institutionalizing activities had taken place and ongoing
structures had been established to ensure its continuation.

In all 1/0 cases individual teachers kept the project alive because they
were personally committed and put a lot of themselves into it in spite of a
lack of support. They did their part but they were only half of the equa-
tion. The organizational institutionalizing activities were not attended
to.

As a glance at Figures 9-A through 9-E indicates, with the exception of
Banestown, no one performed any functions under institutionalization,
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(Figure 9-D). Countryville is one such site, represented in Figure 9-A. A
small school district, it decided to "move into the technological age" by
training a couple of teachers in QUILL. The district computer coordinator
arranged for training and promised to use a "turnkey" strategy for training
additional teachers after the initial two had mastered the program. The
teachers, a writing and a computer enthusiast, were greatly excited. Their
principal, whose philosophy was to hire good people and leave them alone to
do good work, was supportive but remained entirely uninvolved.

It was not clear why it took six months for one of the teachers to get the
right kind of monitor, except that nobody, not the principal, the computer
coordinator, nor the district writing coordinator, was taking final respon-
sibility for the new program. As Figure 9-A indicates, the teachers them-
selves took responsibility for the implementation phase, without other
support. But after the external trainer returned for follow-up, initiating
a mad scramble to procure the equipment, the two teachers and their classes
thoroughly integrated and valued the program.

At the end of the first year, however, the district writing coordinator had
decided to implement another set of writing software in the other schools.
Plans to have the two teachers help others use QUILL disappeared. While
the teachers were still enthusiastically using the program in their own
classrooms, they received no back-up support from the district. Given that
the district had mandated the use of a different program, theirs was highly
vulnerable. Its future depended entirely upon their own continued use of
it.

Calston, from the SI Study, is another example of teachers who persisted
despite great odds. The change effort involved a drop-in, individualized
reading program that was initiated by the district curriculum coordinator
of language arts. She recruited two principals, who in turn enlisted
teachers to implement the new practice. Materials were slow in coming,
there was little support from either district or building, and a budgetary
crisis cut staffing, but the remaining teachers managed to stabilize their
use (see Figure 9-B).

Lido, also from the SI Study, was the site where an off-campus, interdisci-
plinary, environmental education program was developed by teachers, comple-
mented by a National Diffusion Network program. District support for the
effort derived from the fact that the program's location at a nature
reserve relieved overcrowded conditions at the high school. The principal
who was supportive changed position, and administrative interest died
altogether when student enrollment declined. (See Figure 9-C).

In Banestown (SI Study), District staff were responsible for very quickly
bringing in a pullout, intensive remedial lab for reading and math to meet
state requirements and for just as quickly losing interest in supporting
it. The building administrator abdicated his role, yet the lab teachers
eventually mastered the program and continued its use. The program was
surviving on soft money, having demonstrated its merit. (See Figure 9-D).

Supported by the project trainer, one enthusiastic teacher was continuing
to use the computer-based writing program in Hoover City, an I&R Study
site. District and building administrators, who had initiated the imple-
mentation, had since left their positions; no other district or building
personnel involved themselves, and other teachers were less than success-
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ful. (See Figure 9-E.)

Sites with Both Individual and Organizational Institutionalization

There were five 1/1 sites, places where changes successfully completed the
three phases of implementation. In each of the sites, a variety of indi-
viduals played leadership roles.

In all the successful 1/1 sites we looked at, a powerful district-level
program advocate or overseer was present. What position this person held
varied considerably. In some cases s/he was a district curriculum coordi-
nator, in some the position was shared by a district-level staff person and
a few building-level leaders. In others a management team was constituted
of representatives from several different roles; in still others a manage-
ment team hired a part- or full-time project director. All successful
sites had significant upper-level district interest and support, usually
from the superintendent and/or the school board. All successful sites had
principal involvement, at least to the extent that the implementors knew
their principals supported the project and took an interest in their per-
formance. Where the principals themselves were not actively involved, they
oversaw the provision of on-the-ground assistance by resource staff or a
team of project implementors. Where the innovation involved specific pro-
cedural and/or curricular changes, implementing teachers both received
considerable assistance and were closely monitored by project support
staff. Where the innovation was a more generalized new program, extensive
support was provided and evaluation was an integral part of the program.
We illustrate the types and sources of leadership and support later in the
paper.

Implementation was not universally smooth in projects that were ultimately
successful, but on-going involvement to address problems as they arose and
a combination of push and support through the difficult beginning was an
effective implementation strategy. Firm but responsive support on the part
of project leaders -- not mindless pressure -- was apparent.

All the successful 1/1 projects we looked at involved significant innova-
tions which, in effect, required district involvement and support. Some
started as pilot projects, then were expanded to include the entire dis-
trict. This was often an effective way to demonstrate the value of the
innovation and to build support for it in the district. Often the dramatic
successes of pilot tests, where the implementors were hand-picked and
received considerable individual attention, got watered down in the
districtwide implementation. Expanding a pilot test to districtwide
implementation was a challenge to the effectiveness of the project's
on-going, built-in support structures. It was, in effect, a test of the
project's organizational institutionalization. In such expansion efforts,
it was the district coordinator or overseer who attended to long-term
project continuation by establishing ongoing support structures and making
the organizational changes to ensure the program's continuation.

In Beechwood/Rowley (I&R Study), for example, a successful program began
when an enthusiastic district language arts coordinator drafted two princi-
pals, who in turn each drafted two teachers to "pilot" QUILL (see Figure
10-A). In each participating school the language arts resource teacher was
especially assigned to help the piloting teacher during the first few weeks
of implementation. Though skeptical, all four took the training and began
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immediately to implement the program.

The principals attended some of the training, made certain the equipment
was in place for the teachers, and "ran interference" for them during the
first half year. (The last included protecting them from visitors and
"letting them off the hook" for priority subjects that were the focus for
the rest of the school.)

The district coordinator conducted a rigorous evaluation of student writing
achievement. By the end of the year, the teachers loved the program, as
did the students, the evaluation showed clear results favoring the use of
QUILL, the Board and superintendent were convinced of its merit, and the
program was mandated for all teachers of a single grade level, with other
grades to be phased in later.

The external trainer was brought back to train the rest of the teachers,
the librarians, and all the language arts resource teachers, to provide the
teachers with early in-class help with implementation. Principals were
given special training on the support roles they could play. Although some
of the teachers were resentful about not being included in the decision -
making, by the end of the first month all were using QUILL, most with en-
thus iasm.

The program became a part of the ongoing curriculum, special inservices
were planned for new and reassigned teachers before school started each
year, and the necessary equipment and support materials were provided at
each school. Although the intense attention afforded the program in the
first half year was not sustained (i.e., the language arts resource
teachers needed to attend to their other work, and the district coordinator
needed to think about other grade levels as well) the program had clearly
become incorporated into the district and was a routine part of classroom
instruction by the middle of its second year of use.

Masepa, a SI Study site, was another adoption of a new practice developed
elsewhere (see Figure 10-B). A dynamic curriculum coordinator became aware
of the innovation at a National Diffusion Network conference and arranged
to bring teachers to a subsequent awareness session. One teacher piloted
the program with so much success that she and the curriculum coordinator
spread the practice throughout the district. While initially there was
inadequate technical and material assistance, eventually these were
provided.

Both building and district support -- from the curriculum coordinator,
principal, resource teacher, and so on -- were actively provided. In the
end, the program was strongly mandated. The particular innovation not only
had intrinsic merit but met the needs of the district. Teachers using the
program made large amouyts of change in their classroom practice.

Another SI Study site, Plummet, is an example of an organizational innova-
tion. (See Figure 10-C.) With the active urging and participation of youth
services organizations and the courts, the superintendent and board began
to consider the idea of a transitional high school for delinquent youth.
With funding from a combination of youth services sources, a program co-
ordinator was hired who was in effect both a district staff person and the
building administrator for the school. This person hired staff experienced
in working with at-risk youth and worked collaboratively with them to
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develop the school, assisted by an advisory committee. At last word,
although the school had been through a number of changes -- becoming an
alternative rather than a transition school, for example -- it had survived
the transition from external to district funding.

The innovation in Tindale (SI Study site) was a locally developed remedial
reading program that replaced the entire basic English curriculum at the
high school level. The program was developed by the director of curriculum
and two English department chairs. This team recruited teachers to write
the curriculum and also involved the building reading consultants. In
combination with the director of curriculum and the department chairs, they
monitored and evaluated teachers' use of the new practice as well as
provided support and assistance. (See Figure 10-D.)

In the judgment of the original field researchers (see Figure 10-E), Carson
was the site in the SI Study that experienced the most organizational
change along with shifts in classroom practice. A dense web of leadership
and support made possible the development and implementation of the pro-
gram, called the Individualized Planning Approach. The large configuration
of leaders and supporters included a range of external consultants, the
superintendent, a program coordinator at the district level, principals,
counselors, and teachers. In fact, there was a Teacher/Administrator
Management Team that steered the operation of the program.

The program began with volunteer users and later was mandated for the
entire district. In the expansion, it was watered down somewhat, but
retained enough of its features to substantially alter the behavior of
teachers and others.

In the next section, we look more closely at leadership and support con-
figurations and how they varied with the degree of institutionalization
that occurred at the study sites.
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V. SUCCESSFUL LEADERSHIP AND SUPPORT CONFIGURATIONS:
PROCESS AND OUTCOMES

The last examples in Section IV indicate how leadership and support combine
to ensure successful implementation of a new project. We found that those
sites that attended to the functions listed in Figure 1 throughout the
phases of change, and at both the individual and organizational levels,
were most likely to end up with enduring programs.

In this section we look at the dynamics of successful leadership and sup-
port configurations, through a cross-case analysis of all the sites in the
two studies on selected dimensions.

Initiation of Change

There is currently great debate about where change can be initiated if
indeed it is to be successful. There are many who argue that it must come
from the building -- some who say that only teacher-initiated change can
succeed.

In the sites included in this secondary analysis, the impetus for change
came from a number of sources: the school, the district, a combination of
the two, and the outside. Yet, it is fair to say that for major innova-
tions, district approval and support upfront were required. Of the five
sites with full institutionalization -- all with significant innovations --
two were district/building-initiated (Carson and Tindale), two were
district office-initiated (Beechwood/Rowley and Masepa), and one was
initiated from the outside (Plummet). The last was taken up by the
superintendent and school board, and a project director was named to run
the program.

District support and involvement may be a necessary condition, but it is
not a guarantee that the effort will succeed: we have examples to the
contrary, where top-down change efforts failed to root at all. For
example, two of the six 0/0 sites were also district initiations (Burton,

Perry-Parkdale), two more were outside initiations pushed by the district
(Dun Hollow and Adams), and one was a building initiation pushed by the
district (Proville). Only one (Seaburg) was a building-initiated effort --
by teachers and parents -- that was unsupported by either the principal or
the district, even though the district had made computer project funds
available.

In addition, the two 0/1 sites, Astoria and Carleton, were district-ini-
tiated improvement efforts that existed symbolically at the organizational
level.

In the 1/0 sites, we have two examples of building initiation -- one alone
(Lido), and one in combination with the district, which mandated the change
(Banestown). In these sites, teachers persisted despite lack of support or
other leadership. Two other 1/0 sites were district initiations (Calston
and Hoover City), and one was an outside initiation to the district
(Countryville).

In summary, none of the completely institutionalized efforts were building-
initiated, and only one was outside-initiated. Four of five of these
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change efforts, or 80 percent, were initiated by the district. In the
cases of change efforts less than fully institutionalized, seven of thir-
t!..n. or 54 2ercent, were either building or outside initiations, meaning
that 46 percent were district initiations.

What do we make of this pattern? It is clear that while district initi-
ations are not uniformly successful, building and outside initiations fare
even less well. Champions for change at the building level need to pay
considerable attention to "making a home" for their innovations at the
district level, especially if the change is one of any size. Outsiders who
would foster improvement need to make sure that the innovation is a good
match at both the district and the building levels. And finally, district
staff must likewise use the'r, leadership roles to engage building staff in
meaningful change efforts. It is not insignificant that two of the five
successful change efforts wer' ones where distrint personnel enlisted the
active collaboration and parti,:ipation of building staff from the earliest
stages.

Number of Leadership and Support Functions Performed

Change initiators in all of the sites took care of functions in the first
stage of the change sequence, but many failed to follow through to the end.
Therefore, in general there is a direct relationship between the number of
functions performed and institutionalization. This may appear to be
obvious, but it is an obvious pitfall as well for change efforts whether
large or small.

It is instructive to look systematically at the number of leadership and
support functions performed, because some interesting patterns emerge.
Figure 11 lists the sites, indicating for each the total number of func-
tions performed by all the roles identified in the case analyses. (The
number of roles and composition of the leadership and support configuration
are also indicated; these are discussed below.)

In general there is a direct association between the number of functions
performed and institutionalization. A glance at the individual Leadership
and Support Configuration Checklists would show that functions in the later
phases of implementation and institutionalization were not performed in
those sites with less than complete institutionalization.

What leaps out from Figure 11 is the high number of functions performed by
individuals at the sites for the completely institutionalized innovations,
that is, the new practices that were establlshed both at the individual and
the organizational levels. Each of them exhibits what we have called "re-
dundancy," that is, more than one person at the site could be identified as
having been involved in carrying out a particular function.

Redundancy is typically regarded as a negative characteristic, one that
means that time and resources are not being allocated efficiently. How-
ever, in a change effort, where individuals are trying out new behaviors
and developing new routines, redundancy may signal at least two things of
critical importance: one, that a configuration of leaders and support-
givers -- constituting a critical mass -- really is present and concerned
about the innovation; and two, that a high degree of communication about
the innovation may be occurring. Both are essential to the creation of an
organizationwide sense of meaning about the new way of doing things.
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Redundancy may be one of the "extras" that makes the difference between a
real success and a partial one. A critical mass of individuals makes it
possible for all the functions to be performed without overburdening any
one person. It also makes it possible to maintain interest in the new
venture when the going gets more mundane, as it inevitably does. Finally,
it goes a long way toward ensuring that "dropped balls" do not occur with
frequency.

Carson and Calston are contrasting examples from the SI Study of what we
mean here. As Figures 10-E and 11 as well as our discussion in the text
have indicated, Carson was a site that successfully undertook and accom-
plished a very large change effort. A large number of individuals provided
assistance and support, not only to the teacher-users, but to one another.
Figure 12, from Huberman and Miles (1982), illustrates the web of assis-
tance, leadership, and support in the Carson site. Moreover, the involved
individuals had high levels of communication with one another, allowing
them to develop a common understanding of the progress of the implementa-
tion. By way of contrast, the assistance chart for Calston, a 1/0 site, is
much less dense, as Figure 13 portrays [from Huberman and Miles (1982)].

The change effort at one 0/0 site also exhibited redundancy, and was the
only less than fully institutionalized case to do so. For us it constitutes
an example of "many cooks but little soup." In Adams, from the I&R Study,
a great number of individuals were involved, but no one person did much.
The central office personnel got the ball rolling, but then withdrew, the
outside agency people likewise never made it to the second phase of the
effort, leaving only the building resource teacher and other teachers to
carry on. The principal was minimally involved as well (see Figure 7-E).

A look at the number of functions tells us something about the sheer amount
of activity at individual sites, but success and failure also depend On how
many are doing what and what their roles are. Accordingly, we turn to
these considerations next.

Number of Roles in and Composition of the Leadership and Support
Configuration

There were between three and seven individual roles identified by the sites
as having performed various functions. No site that exhibited redundancy
had fewer than four roles identified. (We have limited this discussion to
the number of roles rather than the number of individuals because it was
difficult in some cases to determine how many teachers or counselors, for
example, had beer. involved. Instances of multiple individuals of one role
type performing functions occurred across many of the sites regardless of
level of institutionalization. Thus we believe that the proportions of
total numbers of functions performed by level of institutionalization would
remain the same even when the contributions of the multiple individuals
were included.)

In each of the completely institutionalized or 1/1 change efforts, there
was heavy central office involvement from curriculum coordinators (Beech-
wood/Rowley, Masepa, Tindale) or program coordinators (Carson and Plummet).
(In the case of Plummet, the program coordinator held dual roles as both
district and building administrator becaus, the innovation was an alterna-
tive school.)
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In fact, these individuals performed more functions per role than any other
role group, with the exception of department chairs at the Tindale site and
a teacher /administrator management team at the Carson site. They performed
an average of 18.4 functions per role compared to the 5.6 functions per
role for central office personnel in the 0/0 sites. Central office staff
performed 4.8 functions per role in the 1/0 sites and 13.5 functions per
role in the two 0/1 sites (see Figure 14).

Indeed, in the 1/1 sites, individuals in each of the role groups most fre-
quently identified -- principals, resource teachers, teachers, and external
assistors -- performed more functions per role than in the other sites.
Principals and building specialists in particular were much more active.

In addition to the department chairs and teacher/administrator team men-
tioned above, superintendents and boards were identified at two sites
(Plummet and Carson) as having played leadership and support roles.

The variety and extent of leadership and support for the successful sites
confirms the conclusion of Huberman and Miles (1982) about the high-assis-
tance sites in the SI Study:

Generally speaking then, the picture is that high-assistance
sites report more frequent, more sustained ongoing lielp from
nearly all sources...: materials, peers, external individuals/
agencies, program coordinators, internal consultants, people at
home, central office administrators. Only the picture for build-
ing administrators is less clear; high-assistance sites do not
always have a high principal presence, though it appears that
opposition or lack of principal support is more frequent in low-
assistance sites (p. 156).

Another significance of leadership and support as they occurred in the
successful sites was that they were not provided in top-down fashion, but
mutually and in web-like fashion to all configuration participants. Indi-
viduals were as likely to receive support as to give it.

Moreover, there was no one single leadership and support configuration
across these successful sites, except that they all involved several dif-
ferent roles performing in combination a redundant number of functions as
part of a change sequence. As we have seen, district staff, principals,
resource specialists, teachers, and external consultants played important
roles in at least four of the five 1/1 sites. This suggests three things:
(1) leaders and support-givers at both central office and building level
are needed; (2) both "line" and "staff" expertise from the two levels are
needed; (3) teachers can be mobilized to play leadership and, support roles.

We found three leadership and support scenarios emerging from the sites
that we considered successful. These scenarios seem sufficiently solid for
us to expect to see them emerging at other successful sites as well: we do
not, however, assume that these are the only possible configurations for
successful leadership and support. In outlining the three scenarios below,
we point out the ways in which different leadership and support configura-
tions fulfill the same important functions. We expect to uncover other
successful configurations that fit with this general pattern in future
research.

20

24



Configuration 1: Central Office Champion
Working with Principal, Teachers, and Resource Specialists

In the first scenario, a district-level staff person with substantive re-
sponsibilities and power (a curriculum coordinator, for example) takes
responsibility for coord.lnating the implementation of a new program. S/he
assesses the district's needs, strengths, resources, and current practices,
researches and chooses an appropriate program, and sets clear goals and
expectations about its use. S/he lays the foundation for implementation by
bringing other people into the initiation processes, assigning roles and
responsibilities to associated district staff, principals, and/or resource
teachers.

By including other school leaders in the process of working through logis-
tical considerations and implementation plans, commitment to the program is
built at several levels of the school system. Moreover, building-level
staff are often in a better position to make strategic and logistical deci-
sions regarding program implementation. It is usually the principal uho is
best able to delegate responsibility at the building level and facilitate
such things as room reassignments, equipment purchases, and the scheduling
of trainings.

The training of teachers may be undertaken by the district-level program
coordinator, with or without resource teachers' help, or by an external
trainer. In any case, the coordinator oversees the training and monitors
initial implementation (him- or herself or through the principals and
resource teachers), adjusting procedures in line with his or her under-
standing of the program and of the teachers' needs. Follow-up training is
provided by the external trainer or in-district resource people.

It is the program coordinator who takes responsibility for developing an
evaluation procedure and building-level program staff who carry it out.
Adjustments are made to the program, and upper-level administrative
approval is sought to continue the program indefinitely. If the upper
level decisionmakers are convinced that the program meets the district's
needs, the program coordinator makes plans for developing permanent struc-
tures to support its ongoing use. These involve establishing permanent
training and support procedures, developing routines for purchasing needed
supplies, and, if necessary, establishing a line item in the district bud-
get for program needs.

Configuration 2: Teacher/Administrator
Management Team Working with Others

A second scenario emerged in sites that developed an innovative project
locally, then expanded it to involve the entire district. In this
scenario, the project developer -- often a teacher -- wins the interest and
approval of an immediate supervisor, who helps to sell the Idea to a dis-
trict-level staff person. When the original impetus for a new project
comes from a teacher with many other daily responsibilities, a management
team may be formed to oversee the project's implementation. This team
usually includes the project developer and/or a department head, plus a
district-level staff person. The project developer provides many of the
ideas for implementation, while upper level staff work out the logistics
and facilitate implementation procedures.
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Once again, commitment to the project is developed by including other
school staff in the coordination, training, and support of teachers. Ex-
ternal consultants may or may not help with trairing, but their outside
perspective is often very helpful in working out implementation and Lgsti-
tutionalization plans for a project being developed by a site. Obtaining a
clear go-ahead and support from a senior cutriculum coordinator, assistant
superintendent, or superintendent is especially important for an internally
developed project.

The management team may work out implementation and support procedures, but
a district staff person with knowledge of local politics and acres` to
influential figures is likely to be best positioned to push through the
organizational changes required tt institutionalize the project.

Configuration 3: Project Director
Working with Others

A third scenario occurred in our case study sites where cenior administra-
tive staff identified a district problem and conceived or identified a
program to address it, then hired a part- or fulltime staff person to co-
ordinate the project. In this case a group of district decision makers
with a stake in a particular problem take responsibility for identifying
the most appropriate program, authorizing any necessary changes in district
procedures, and hiring someone to carry out the nuts and bolts of imple-
mentation.

This staff person is in a different position from an "indigenous" program
coordinator or management team because s/he must generally answer directly
to an upper level oversight committee, which has final decision-making
power. At the same time s/he has been hired to set up the program as s/he
sees fit, and this mandate carries a lot of weight.

The project director still must establish procedures for on-the-ground
training and support of teachers, which involves soliciting principal and
other building-based support and staff involvement, and must establish
procedures for project evaluation. The project is often their only respon-
sibility in the district, which makes their situation different from the
lead individuals in the other scenarios.

The evaluation of ultimate project outcomes is made by the district-level
oversight committee. Organizational institutionalization depends on their
approval; once won, setting up these processes and structures often proves
simpler than in the other scenarios. The weight of their mandate generally
expedites these procedures.
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VI. CONCLUSIONS

The preceding analysis has attempted to examine some of the dynamics of
leadership and support for different role groups at different phases in 18
school improvement efforts. As we cautioned, our judgments must be tenta-
tive and limited to questions of presence/absence rather than quality or
quantity of leadership end support activities at individual sites. More-
over, it must be remembered that we are talking about "configurations" of
leadership and support, without the implication that there was a conscious
team or committee effort. However, it appears that the successful sites
did have a considerable amount of communication among the various roles,
and at least one such site had a teacher/administrator committee overseeing
the change effort.

With the above caveats in mind, we turn to a number of conclusions that arc
worth noting, for action p'irposes as well as for further research:

Principals were one of several actors involved in significant change
efforts: they did not act alone, but in combination with district and other
building staff, Each innovation we studied had both a content and a con-
text. Different role groups were needed to work on different aspects of
the innovation effort.

Someone or a _roue was in char _e of the change effort from be innin to
end. In all three scenarios, aa individual or group took responsibility for
seeing that all three phases of the implementation process were attended
to. In all three scenarios, district mandates for the innovations were
strong, although some innovations had begun as building-based improvement
efforts. And in all three scenarios there was adequate building -level
support for implementing teachers.

The innovation or new practice was worth the effort that change required.
In all the successful sites, regardless of their leadership and support
configuration, the innovative project had intrinsic merit and was well
suited to both district and building needs. We found that all the success-
ful innovations were significant innovations. Insignificant innovations
yielded insignificant results.

A combination )f districi/building pressure and support was critical.
Almost all the innovations we observed were implemented across the dis-
trict, even though, as noted, some began as building efforts. We found
that the enduring innovations were all significant innovations, and for
significant innovations to receive adequate attention they had to have the
district's mandate, which combined pressure and support. This, in effect,
took pressure off principals: though they were responsible, in many cases,
for seeing that the innovation was properly implemented in their own build-
ings, they wero not ultimately responsible for the content of the Innova-
tion itself. This was the responsibility of a district-level staff person.
The principal, in fact, often acted as a kind of liaison between the
project director or coordinator and the implementing teachers in the class-
rooms.

In man sites teachers took on leadershi and su _port functions and were
successfully using new practices. Clearly, teachers were the difference
between success and failure at a number of sites. They initiated and
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developed projects, set them up, supported one another, and so on. Yet in
many districts, they are a largely untapped source of leadership and sup-
port. Given the scarce supply of time and energy in districts and schools,
teachers must be seen as critical partners in change, not its targets.

Many hands were mobilized to do the extra work of change. There is a role
to be played for all able-bodied district and school personnel. Signifi-
cant change efforts appeared to involve at least four, and often more,
different role groups in carrying out critical leadership and support func-
tions. What is more, the successful change efforts exhibited what we have
called redundancy, that is more than one role performed a function.

Successful sites or anized for the lon: haul. An innovation needs an advo-
cate to take responsibility for its implementation and institutionaliza-
tion, but part of the task of implementation is to establish support struc-
tures so that the advocate's personal involvement is no longer required at
every point: the innovation becomes self-sustaining. A key point in the
implementation of an innovation occurs during the initiation phase, in
setting the context and generating support and involvement at several
levels of organization.

Another key point occurs after the initial implementation: the program
coordinator must evaluate the program to date, make adjustments, and push
the implementing teachers on to a second stage of implementation in which
they no longer need constant attention and support. Nevertheless, the
program will need ongoing structures for providing necessary support and
assistance to implementing teachers. This will be especially crucial after
the initial excitement and newness has worn off and teachers and others
settle in for business as usual.

Leadership and support took many forms and came from many sources.
There were many vehicles for leadership and assistance as identified by
Huberman and Miles (1982): they included event-linked assistance such as
workshops and site visits; and ongoing assistance that was based on more
immediate needs of users and others. Our experience is that districts and
schools tend to focus on the former type of assistance, events that consume
much energy to plan and pull off, and neglect the latter. Assistance also
ranged from directive to non-directive in its focus. In other words, some
support was centered on the users, other was innovation- or assister-cen-
tered.

Leaders and support-givers in successful sites not only gave assistance but
received it themselves. This is a simple but often overlooked truth:
everybody needs support in a time of significant change. Leaders and sup-
port-givers, from superintendents to principals and teachers, ware learning
themselves even as they assisted others.

The collaboration and support structures of successful change efforts are
models for routine district/school operations, not a single recipe for who
should do what. Rather, one should take note of what needs to be done and
make sure one or more people are doing it. The notion of a configuration
does not suggest that these individuals meet as a team or other formal
group: however, ongoing communication is vital to coordination of activity
and strategic forward movement.
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Successful educational change efforts are a model for what should be
general operating principles in districts and schools: collaborative
efforts that take into consideration the perspectives of all affected and
that pay attention to the functions that must be performed for any effort,
large or small, to become a part of indivicival and organizational practice.
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VII. RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FURTHER RESEARCH

Much of the further research stimulated by this analysis lends itself to
being conducted side-by-side with technical assistance or other support
efforts. The suggestions include:

Examine building change efforts as compared to buildings engaged in dis-
trictwide change. Most of the change efforts we studied were district-
wide by time researchers made their visits, even though some of them had
begun as building initiatives. It would be instructive to look at success-
ful building efforts that remain so. Nevertheless, our hypothesis is that
most building change efforts of any size require some outside -- i.e.,
district or external -- leadership and support to be sustained. Building-
level leaders and support-givers need support, too.

Look in more detail at how configurations of leadership and support
operate. A focus on the quality, quantity, and numbers of individuals
involved -- who does what when and how -- would be instructive. Under-
standing what we have called "redundancy" -- both the amount and any
efficacy associated with it -- would also be useful.

Specify the critical skills for working with the context of an innovation
-- the organizational techniques -- and ensure that they are part of
leadership and support traintg. Much is known about the skills that are
needed to successfully bring about change, but it appears that specific
techniques for organizational-level change are less well known by school
people. Such skills would include making use of non-expert outsiders in
the support of change (see below).

Map the communication patterns of leadership and support configurations.
It would be useful to know the extent to which configurations in change
efforts are purposive, explicit operations with formal communication
arrangements or crescive, unplanned clumps of individuals doing individual
tasks as they see fit. Do some configurations have highly centralized
communication coordinators, others informal, needs-based exchanges, etc.?

Study selected schools and districts that have restructured to make leader-
, ship and support-giving a part of everybody's job description. There are
an increasing number of districts and schools that have attempted to change
the structure of educational delivery. In particular, localities are ex-
ploring different ways to discharge both the custodial or caretaking func-
tion and the delivery of education without making the individual teacher
the sole provider whose absence from the classroom is viewed as a
gap in services rather than a normal part of the school routine.
Documenting these efforts is a critical part of fueling sustained reform.

Calculate the costs of chance efforts in terms of leadership and support
functions and, where possible, compute the trade-offs that can be made and
their cost consequences. Thanks to the preceding studies of school im-
provement efforts, we have a fairly good idea of what it takes to achieve
successful implementation. If future research not only investigated the
who-what-when-and-how but also made some effort to associate costs and
benefits -- time expended, time saved, etc. -- we could begin to make some
informed judgments about the real costs of reform at the point of impact.
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Analyze the impact of budget cuts on the number and type of central office
positions and district operations. In the few years since the two studies
we analyzed were conducted budget cuts in many districts have decreased the
number of central office and other "staff" positions. What is the impact
of cuts on district operation, especially the initiation and conduct of
school improvement efforts? What are districts/schools doing to compensate
for lost capacity?

Document the useful roles that non-expert outsiders -- parents_ community.
business -- can play in helping to create space for change. The change
literature has focused primarily on expert outsiders and their role in
change. What are some useful roles that non-expert outsiders can play;
what are the costs and benefits; and how can these be promoted?
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FIGURE 1

Leadership and Support Functions for School Improvement

Assess needs, strengths, and resources
Assess current practices
Set clear goals, objectives, and expectations
Select or develop a new practice
Create awareness
Assign roles and responsibilities
Establish commitment
Develop game plans
Allocate resources
Provide materials
Arrange training
Make schedule and organizational changes in school
Help teachers plan implementation
Provide initial training

Provide problem-solving and trouble-shooting support
Provide follow-up training
Monitor classrooms for use
Evaluate implementation outcomes
Evaluate ultimate outcomes
Train new or reassigned staff
Conduct follow-up and refresher sessions
Incorporate program into curriculum guidelines
Purchase new materials and supplies routinely
Establish a budget line item



FIGURE 2

Phases of School Improvement

INITIATION

1. Assess needs, strengths, and resources
2. Assess current practices
3. Set clear goals, objectives, and expectations
4. Select or develop a new practice
5. Create awareness
6. Assign roles and responsibilities
7. Establish commitment
8. Develop game plans
9. Allocate resources

10. Provide materials
11. Arrange training
12. Make schedule and organizational changes in school
13. Help teachers plan implementation

IMPLEMENTATION

14. Provide initial training
15. Provide problem-solving and trouble-shooting support
16. Provide follow-up training
17. Monitor classrooms for use
18. Evaluate implementation outcomes
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes

INSTITUTIONALIZED

20. Train new or reassigned staff
21. Conduct follow-up and refresher sessions
22. Incorporate program into curriculum guidelines
23. Purchase new materials and supplies routinely
24. Establish a budget line item
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SITS
GEOGRAPHIC

AREA SETTING

NUMMI Of
SCOOOLS IN

DISTRICT

FIGURE 3

School Improvement Study Sites

NUMSER OF PUPILS
IN TARGET
SCHOOLS

ADOPTING SCHOOLS PUPILS INVOLVED

START ENO START END

ILI LULL

DISTRICT SCHOOL

ASTORIA Nertheaat Smell
city

1 elementary

1 jr -sr MS

(both psrochisl)
270-Mitchell

10(in

Archdio-
case)

92(in

Archdio-
ceps)

70 )0
middle to iddlo to
upper
middle

upper
middle

BANESTONN 1011111411111 aura
3 elementary
2 middle
1 high sells'

1150-Smithsoo

215 -Caringtoo

550 -limestone middle
1 4 SO 95

middle to
lower
middle

t middle to
lower
middle

WITCO Midwest Suburbaa
12 elementary
5 middle
4 high sago

1150-queen NS
1100-Taylor MS
113$- Dutton MS

3 3 4 class-
rooms

6 class-

rooms
upper middle
to lower

upper
middle
to.loweir

CAL1/01 Midwest
Urban

center
25 elements', 6

jr. highs
4 high sch'ls

500-Lyles
S00- Reston

2 2 4 close-
rooms

3 class

rooms
lower

middle
lower
middle

LIDO Northoset Rural
1 elementary
1 middle
1 high salt

5115-Lido NS 1 1

4lclssses

56Istu-
east'

1 closes.
211 stu-

dente

upper saddle upper middle
to lower
middle

to lower

middle

MEP* Plains Rural
6 elementary

1 jr -sr NS 247 - Jefferson 6 6 17 close-
COCOS

36 class-

rooms

middle to
lower
middle

lower

middle to
lower

KIIIIWPARIMALE Midwest Suburbs*
22 elementary
4 hr. high
2 high @chile

2300-Aldrin MS
2300-Perry US

2 2 32 SO
lower 12211T

piddle to
lower

middle to .

lower

CARSON Phase Rural
1 elementary

1 jr./ar. NS
314-Elementary
354-Nigh @ch.'

60-65 66$ upper

middle to
lower

upper
middle to
lower

DUN VOLUM North...I Urban
sprawl

7 elementary
2 jr. high
1 high sciel

310-Tortoise Area
257 -Carr

2 2 2 class-
rooms

2 clew-
rooms

upper
middle to
lower

upper

middle to
lover

PLUMMET Southwest
Urban

11 high sclelle

.......4

550-lentley I 1 22$ 550
lower
middle to
lower

lower

middle to
lower

PROVILL1 Southwest Uri.*
sprawl

-r----.

13 elementary 6
jr. US

4 hick sclele

2100 Eed r OS
1900- Clencots OS

250-Elburioes NS
I -Vecwille OS

4 0 16 0 middle to middle to
upper

middle
upper
meddle

TIRO= Midwest Urban
sprawl

17 elementary 6
jr. HS

2 high schile
3090-East
1250-West

2 2

9 class-

rooms

(Tindal,
East only)

_,____
'9 class-

rooms

(Tindele
lest only)_

middle to
lower
middle

East-lower;
West-lower
middle t(
lower

from: Huberman & Miles, 1982, p. 51

35

Stet underllue shows majority level.lt present

36



SITE
GEOGRAPHIC

AREA SETTING

NUMBER OF
SCHOOLS IN
DISTRICT

FIGURE 4

MI Study Sites
Local Contexts: Structural Properties

NUMBER OF PUPILS
IN TARGET
SCHOOLS

ADOPTING SCHOOLS PUPILS INVOLVED

START START EN

SES LEVEL

Adams Northeast Medium-
sized city

39
- elementary

800 - M.L. King
Middle Schl.

- high school

3 - MLK-2
class-
rooms

- Lower to
middle

Lower to
middle

Seaburg Northeast Urban 123 300 - Heath Elem. 1 - 2 class-
rooms

Lower to
lower-
middle

Lower

Country-
ville

Northwest Aural 7 - elementary
3 - middle
2 - hi :h schl.

900 - Mountain
Jr. High

2 1 M314 - 2

class-
rooms

(2 class-
rooms)

Well-to-do
to

poorest

Well-to-do
to

poorest
FDR- working
to middle

Van Ness-upper
middle to middle

Beechwood/
Rowley

Mid-
Atlantic

2 towns

(suburban)
6000 students 360 - FDR Elem.

350 - Van Ness Elem.

30

class-
rooms

All
4-5

class-
rooms

FDR - 2
VanNess-2

All 4-5
classrooms
together

Upper
middle
to lower-
middle

Oarleton Northeast Suburban 3 - elementary
1 - middle
1 - hi ;h schl.

1629 Elem./Middle 5 4 10 class-
rooms

8 class-
rooms

Upper-
middle
to middle

Upper-middle
to middle

Hoover
City

Northeast Medium-
sized city

37 300 - Martin
Houseman
Elem.

2 i 2 MH - 2
classrooms

2 class-
rooms

Lower to
lower-middle
to upper-
middle

Lower

37 0 03 8



Individual
Dimension

FIGURE 5

Case Study Sites by Dimensions of Institutionalization

Absence

Presence

Absence

Organizational Dimension

Presence

0/0

Dun Hollow (I)* (Fig. 7-A)
Proville (I) (Fig. 7-B)
Burton (I) (Fig. 7-C)
Seaburg (II) (Fig. 7-D)
Adams (II) (Fig. 7-E)
Perry-Parkdale (I) (Fig. 7-F)

0/1 Astoria (I) (Fig. 8-A)
Carleton (II) (Fig. 8-B)

1/0

Countryville (II) (Fig. 9-A)
Alston (I) (Fig. 9-B)
Lido (I) (Fig. 9-C)
Banestown (I) (Fig. 9-D)
Hoover City (II) (Fig. 9-E)

1/1

Beechwood/Rowley (II)
(Fig. 10-A)

Masepa (I) (Fig. 10-B)
Plummet (I) (Fig. 10-C)
Tindale (I) (Fig. 10-D)

Carson (I) (Fig. 10-E)

I=S.I. Study sites
II=I&R Study sites
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FIGURE 6

Leadership and Support Configuration Checklist
Site

INITIATION

1. hiaf,JAIIsneedsstretsandresources
2. Assess currant Practices
3. Set clear goals objectives. and expectations
4. Select or develop a new practice
5. Cree e awareness
6. Ataljnjdrsponsibilities
7. Establish commitment
8. pevelop game plans
9. resources

10. Provide materials
11. Arrange training
12. a_etoriatBakcheduleatlizationalchanes in school
13. Help teachers plan implementation

IMPLEMENTATION

EF* DS P RT T 0 0

14. Provide initial training
15. Provide problem-solving and trouble-shooting support
16. Provide follow-pp training
17. Monitor classrooms for use
18. Evaluate implementation ou :ernes
19. Evaluate ultinate outcomes

INSTITUTIONALIZATION

20. Train nc..7 sr reassigned staff
21. Conduct follow -up and refresher sessions
22. Incorporate pro ram into curriculum uidelines
23. Purchase new materials and supplies routinely
24. Establish a budget line item

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED:

* EF External Facilitator(s)
DS District Staff
P Principal(s)
RT Resource Teacher(s)
T Teacher(s)
0 Other(s)
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INITIATION

FIGURE 7-A

Leadership and Support Configuration Checklist
Site Dun Hollow (I)

EF DS P RT T 0 0
1. Assess needs, strengthsrand resources
2. Assess current practices
3. Set clear goals. objectives, and expectations
4. Select or develop a new practice
5. Create awareness
6. Assign roles and responsibilities
7. Establish commitment
8. Develop tame plans
9. Allocate resources

10. Provide materials
11. Arrange training
12. eke schedule and or anizational chan es in school
13. Help teachers plan implementation

X
X

X

X

IMPLEMENTATION

14. Provide initial training
15. Provide roblem-solvin and trouble- shootin: su ort
16. Provide follow-up training
17. Monitor classrooms for use
18. Evaluate implementation outcomes
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes

X

INSTITUTIONALIZATION

20. Train new or reassigned staff
21. Conduct follow- and refresher sessions
22. Incorporataprogram into curriculum guidelines
23. Purchase new materials and supplies routinely
24. Establish a budget line item

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED: 7 .

EF External Facilitator(s) Program Developer
DS District Staff Elementary Education Director
P Principal(s)

RT Resource Teacher(s)
T Teacher(s)
0 Other(s) Superintendent

43
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INITIATION

FIGURE 7-B

Leadership and Support Configuration Checklist
Site Proville (I)

EF DS* P nT T* 0 01. Assess needs. strengths, and resources
2. Assess current practices X
3. Set clear goals. objectives, and expectations X
4. Select or develop a new practice X
5. Create awareness
6. Assign roles and responsibilities
7. Establish commitment
8. Develop same Plans
9. Allocate resources

10. Provide materials
11. Arrange training
12. Make schedule and organizational changes in school
13. Help teachers plan implementation

X

IMPLEMENTATION

14. Provide initial training
15. Provide problem-solving and trouble-shooting support
16. Provide follow-up training
17. Monitor classrooms for use
18. Evaluate implementation outcomes
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes

X X

INSTITUTIONALIZATION

20. Train new or reassi ned staff
21. Conduct follow-up and refresher sessions
22. Incorporate program into curriculum guidelines
23. Purchase new materials and supplies routinely
24. Establish a bud et line item

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED: 9

EF External Facilitator(s)
DS District Staff Coordinator of Career/Vocational Education
P = Principal(s)
RT = Resource Teacher(s)
T = Teacher(s)
0 = Other(s) Project Director
0 Other(s) Superintendent

4 1 1 3

* - Same person: A teacher initiated the concept for the project, "sold" it to the superintendent, and then moved into position of
district Coordinator of Career/Vocational Education.
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INITIATION

FIGURE 7-C

Leadership and Support Configuration Checklist
Site Burton (I)

EF DS P RT T 0 01. Assess needs, strengths, and resources X
2. Assess current practices

X
3. Pet clear goals. objectives, and expectations X
4. Select or develop a new practice

X X X5. Create awareness
X

6. Assign roles and responsibilities
7. Establish commitment

X
8. Develop game plans

X
9. Allocate resources

X
10. Provide materials

X
11. Arrange training X
12. Make schedule and organizational changes in school
13. Belo teachers plan implementation X

IMPLEMENTATION

14. provide initial training
15. Provide problem-solving and trouble-shooting support
16. Provide follow -up training
17. Monitor classrooms for use
18. Evaluate implementation outcomes
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes

X

INSTITUTIONALIZATION

20. Train new or reassigned staff
21. Conduct follow-up and refresher sessions
22. Incorporate program into curriculum guidelines
23. Purchase new materials and supplies routinely
24. Establish a budget line item

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED: 14 .

EF External Facilitators)
DS . District Staff Coordinator for Social Studies
P Principal(s)

RT Resource Teacher(s)
T Teacher(s)
0 Other(s)
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FIGURE 7-D

Leadership and Support Configuration Checklist
Site Seabuts (II)

INITIATION

1. Assess needs, strengths, and resources
2. Assess current Practices
3. Set clear Goals, objectives, and expectations
4. Select or develop a new practice
5. Create awareness
6. As i n roles and re onsibilities
7. Establish commitment
8. Develop same plans
9. Allocate resources

10. Provide materials
11. Arrange training_
12. Make schedule and organizational changes in school
13. Help teachers plan implementation

EF DS P RT T

X
X

X

0

IMPLEMENTATION

14. Provide initial training X
15. Provide problem-solving and trouble-shooting support
16. Provide follow-un training
17. Monitor classrooms for use
18. Evaluate implementation outcomes
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes

INSTITUTIONALIZATION

20. 'rain new or res.:signed staff
21. Conduct follow-up and refresher sessions
22. Incorporate program into curriculum guidelines
23. Purchase new materials and supplies routinely
24. Establish a budget line item

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED: 13 2 8 3

EF External Facilitator(s) a QUILL Trainer
DS District Staff
P Principal(s)
RT Resource Teacher(s)
T Teacher(s)
0 Other(s) v Parent
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Leadership and
Site

INITIATION_

FIGURE 7-E

Support Configuration
Adams (II)

Checklist

P RT T 0EF DS
1. Assess needs, strengths, and resources

X2. A ese_currentPractices
X3. Se ear oa s ob ectives and ex ectations

4. Select or develop a new practice XX
5. Create awareness
6. Assign roles and responsibilities X X
7. establish commitment
8. peveloP game plans X XX
9. Allocate resources

10. provide materials X
11. Arrange training X
12. Hake schedule and organizational changes in school X
13. Help teachers plan implementation X

IMPLEMENTATION

61_ X a X b X b
14. 'd i itial_trainin to teachers a to students
15. P ov roblem-solvin and trouble- shootin: s ort X X
16. Provide follow-up training_to teachers (a) to students (b) X(b) X(b)
17. Monitor classrooms for use
18. Evaluate implementation outcomes X
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes

INSTITUTIONALIZATION

0

20. Train new or reassigned staff
21. Conduct follow-u and refresher sessions
22. Incorporate program into curriculum guidelines
23. Purchase new materials and supplies routinely
24. Establish a budget line item

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED; 29 - 4 6 2 7 3 7

EF External Facilitator(s) QUILL Trainer
DS District Staff - Local Facilitator (Language Arts Coordinator); (Math Supervisor)
P Principal(s)
RY Resource Teacher(s) Computer Teacher
T Teacher(s)
0 Other(s) Regional Office Staff

51



INITIATION

FIGURE 7-F

Leadership and Support Configuration Checklist
Site Perry-Parkdale (I)

EF DS
1. AVOW needs. strengths, and resources X
2. Assay* current Practices X
3. Set clear 191119. obleCtiVes, and expectations X
4. 2/119t or develop a new practice X X x5. Crest. evsreposs
6. AseLle role. end responsibilities X
7. ;still:1114h commitment

8. Develop sane plan*

9. AL122112....ELL2MX99#-
10. provide meterisle

11. ArmuLtssAlains
12. Make schedule and organizational changes in school
13. Pito teachers plan implementation

IMPLEMENTATION

X
X

X

14. Pr9vi4e initial training
15. provide DrOblem-solving and trouble-shooting support
16. veotErsjj1211.zu,
17. Monitor classrooms for use
18. ;valuate implementation outcomes
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes

X

X
X

X X

JESTITUTIONALIZATIoN

20. a ,,v ass fed a a f

21. Conduct foliov-up and refresher sessions
22. Incorporate program into curriculum guidelines
23. Purchase new materials and supplies routinely
24. Establish a budget line item

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED: 21

EF External Facilitator(s) NON Developer/Demonstrator
DS District Staff
P Principal(s)
RT Resource Teacher(s) - Counselors
T Teacher(s)
O Other(s) Program Director

5 3

5 1



FIGURE 8-A

Leadership and Support Configuration Checklist
Site Astoria (/)

INITIATION

EF DS P RT T 01. Aste4s needs, strengths, and resources X X2. Assess current practices X X3. Set clear foals, objectives, and expectations X X4. Select or develop a new practice
X5. Create awareness X

6. Assitn roles and responsibilities X
7. Tstablish commitment
8. DeveloPe plans
9. Allocate resources X

10. Provide materials X
11. Arrange training X
12. make schedule and organizational changes in school
13. Help teachers plan implementation X

IMPLEMENTATION

14. Provide initial training X
15. Provide problem-solving and trouble-shooting support X X16. Provide follow-up training X
17. Monitor classrooms for use X
18. Evaluate implementation outcomes
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes X

INSTITUTIONALIZATION

20. Train nev r reassigned staff
21. Conduct follow-up and refresher sessions
22. Incorporate progrrm into curriculum ruidelines X
23. Purchase new materials and supplies routinely X
24. Establish a budget line item X

X

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED: 23 2 13 3 1 4

EF External Facilitator(s) = NDN Developer/Demonstrator
DS District Staff . Curriculum Coordinator
P Principal(s) - Vice Principal
RT Resource Teacher(s)
T Teacher(s)
O Other(s) . District Curriculum Committee



Leadership and
Site

INITIATION

FIGURE 8-B

Support Configuration
Carleton (II)

Checklist

P RT T 0EF DS
1. Asa*** needs. strengths. and resources X
2. Assess current practices X
3. Set clear goals. oblectives, and expectations X
4. Select or develop a new practice X
5. Create awareness X
6. Assign roles and responsibilities X X
7. Establish commitment
8. Develop game plans
9. llocate resources

10. Provide materials X
11. Arrange training X
12. Make schedule and organisational changes in school
13. Help teachers plan implementation X

IMPLEMENTATION

X14. Provide initial
15. Provide problem-solving and trouble-shootink support
16. Provide follow-up training
17. Monitor classrooms for use
18. Evaluate implementation outcomes X
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes X

INSTITUTIONALIZATION

20. Train ew or reass ned staff
21. Conduct follow-up and refresher sessions
22. Incorporate program into curriculum guidelines
23. Purchase ney materials and supplies routinely
24. Establish a budget line item

0

X
X

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED: 18

EF External Facilitator(s) QUILL Trainer
DS District Staff
P Principal(s)

RT . Resource Teacher(s)
T Teacher(s)
0 Other(s)

3 14 1



INITIATION

FIGURE 9-A

Leadership and Support Configuration Checklist
Site Countryville (II)

EF

1. ,assess needs, strengths, and resources
2. Assess current practices
3. Set clear goals. objectives, and expectations
4. Select or develop a
5. Create awareness
6. Ass o es and res.onsibilities
7. Establish commitment
8. Develop game plans
9. Allocate resources

10. Provide materials
11. Arrange training
12. Make schedule and organizational changes in school
13. Help teachers plan implementation

IMPLEMENTATION

X X

X

x
x
x

X

14. Provide initial training
15. Provide problem-solving and trouble-shooting support
16. Provide follow-up training
17. Monitor classrooms for use
18. Evaluate implementation outcomes
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes

INSTITUTIONALIZATION

20. Train new or reassigned staff
21. Conduct follow-u and refresher sessions
22. Incorporate program into curriculum guidelines
23. Purchase new materials and supplies routinely
24. Establish a budget line item

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED: 11 .

EF - External Facilitator(s) Local Certified QUILL Trainer

DS District Staff . Computer Coordinator
P . Principal(s)

RT Resource Teacher(s)
T - Teacher(s)
0 - Other(s)
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FIGURE 9-B

Leadership and Support Configuration Checklist
Site Calston

P
INITIATION

EF DS

1. Assess needs, strengths, and resources
2. Assess current ractices
3. Set clear goals, objectives, and expectations
4. Select or develop a new practice
5. Create awareness
6. Assign roles and responsibilities
7. Establish commitment
8. Develori_game plans
9. Allocate resources X

10. Provide materials X
11. Arrange tra:%ning X

12. Make schedule and organizational changes in school
13. Help teachers plan implementation

IMPLEMENTATION

14. Provide initial training X

15. Provide problem-solving and trouble-shooting support X

16. Provide follow-up training X

17. Monitor classroom,: for use
18. Evaluate implementation outcomes
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes

INSTITUTIONALIZATION

20. Train new or reassigned staff
21. Conduct follow-up and refresher sessions
22. Incorporate program into curriculum guidelines
23. Purchase new materials and supplies routinely
24. Establish a budget line item

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTXONS PERFORMED: 15

EF External Facilitator(s)
DS District Staff Coordinator of Instruction
P Principal(s)

RT Resource Teacher(s)
T Teacher(s)
O Other(s)
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INITIATION

FIGURE 9-C

Leadership and Support Configuration Checklist
Site Lido (I)

EF DS
1. / Assess needs, strengths. and resources
2. Assess cur ent ractices
3. Set clear xoals. objectives, and expectations
4. Select or develop a nev practice
5. Create awarenesz
6. Assign roles and responsibilities
7. Establish commitmen.

8. kElli22SAMEPlans
9. Allocate resources

10. Provide materials
11. Wan e trainin
12. Make schedule and organizational changes in school
13. Help teachers plan implementation

X

X

IMPLEMENTATION

14 Provide initial trainin.
15. Provide problem-solving and trouble-shooting support
16. Provide follow-up training
17. Monitor classrooms for use
18. ,gvaluate imn:ementation outcomes
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes

X

/EST/TUT/DEAL/UT/ON

20. Tra nev or reassi ned staff
21. Conduct follow-up and refresher sessions
22. incorporate program into curriculum guidelines
23. Purchase nev materials and supplies routinely
24. Establish a budget line item

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED: 16

EF R External Facilitator(s) NDN Developer/Demonstrator
DS District Staff
P Principal(s)

RT . Resource Teacher(s)
T Teacher(s)
0 R Other(s) Superintendent
0 Other(s) Department Chair
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FIGURE 9-D

Leadership and Support Configuration Checklist
Site Banestown (I)

INITIATION

EF DS P RT T 0 01. Asses. needs, strentths, and resources X
2. Assess current practices

X
3. Set clear foals, objectives, and expectations

X
4. Select or develop a new practice X X X5. Create awareness
6. Assisi). roles and responsibilities
7. EotebliSh commitment X
8. Develop tame plans

X X9. Allocate resources
X

10. provide materials X
11. Arrant.: trainint X
12. Make schedule and organizational changes in school X X
13. Melo teachers plan implementation

IMPLEMENTATION

14. Provide initial ainin
15. provide problem-solvinl and trouble-shooting support X
16. Provide follow-up training
17. Monitor classrooms for use

X
18. Evaluate implementation outcomes X X
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes

INSTITUTIONALIZATION

20. Train new or reassigned staff
21. Conduct follow-up and refresher sessions
22. IncorPorate program into curriculum guidelines
23. Purchase new materials and supplies routinely
24. Establish a budget line item

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED: 19 + 1 9 5 3 1

EF + External Facilitator(s) NDN Developer/Demonstrator
DS + District Staff
P + Principal(s)

RT Resource Teachers) + Lab Teachers
T Teacher(s)
0 + Other(s)
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FIGURE 9-E

Leadership and Support Configuration
Site Hoover City (II)

Checklist

P RT T 0

INITIATION

DSEF
1. Asses* needs. strengths, and resources

X2. Assess current practices
X3. aLsjiLLARAIL"AllissAni,±11EiasILLiaatacs

4. Select or deve19, a new practice
XS. Create awareness

X
6. Assign roles and responsibilities
7. Pteblish commitment
8. pevelop game plans

X9. Allocate resources _ X
10. Provide materials x
11. Arrange training X
12. Make schedule and organisational changes in school
13. ;alp teachers plan implementation X

IMPLEMENTATION

14. ProVIde init%al training X
15. EroAsaiirlfgvobm-solvinardtrouble-shootir( X
16. Provide follow-up training X
17. team; classrooms for use

X
18. ;valuate implementation outcomes
19. ;valuate ultimate outcomes

INSTITUTIONALIZATION

20. Train new or reassigned staff
21. Conduct follow-up and refresher sessions
22. InsIs7225±1!prornintocurriculumisuidelines
23. Purchase new materials and supplies routinely
24. Establish a budget line item

X

X

X

TOTAL NUMBER OP FUNCTIONS PERFORMED: 17 4 4 3 3 3

EF External Facilitator(s) QUILL Trainer
DS District Staff District Computer Coordinator
P Principal(s) Vice Principal

RT Resource Teacher(s)
T Teacher(s)
0 Other(s) Assistant Superintendent



FIGURE 10-A

Leadership and Support Configuration Checklist
Site Beechwood(Rowley (II)

INITIATION

EF DS P RT T 0 0x. Assess needs, strengths, and resources
2. Assess current practices
3. Set clear goals, objectives, and expectations
4. Select or develop a new practice X
5. Create awareness X
6. 11.1n roles and responsibilities X
7. Sstablish commitment

X X
8. Develo . _ame laps
9. Allocate resources X
10. Provide materials

X
11. Arrange training

12. Make schedule and or anizational chan es in school
13. Help teachers plan im lementation X

IMPLEMENTATION

14. Provide initial trainin
15. Provide problem-solving and trouble-shooting support
16. Provide follow-up trainin
17. Monitor classrooms for use
18. Evaluate implementation outcomes
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes

X

X

X

X

INSTITUTIONALIZATION

20. Train new or reassigned staff X X
21. Conduct follow-up and refresher sessions
22. Incorporate program into curriculum guidelines X X

X

23. Purchase new materials and supplies routinely X X X
24. Establish a budget line item X X

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED: 38 1 17 4 12 4

EF External Facilitator(s) QUILL Trainer
DS District Staff Curriculum Coordinator/Language Arts
P m Principal(s)

RT Resource Teacher(s) Curriculum Reading Specialist
T Teacher(s)
0 Other(s)
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INITIATION

FIGURE 10-B

Leadership and Support Configuration Checklist
Site Masepa (I)

EF
1. Assess needs, strengths, and resources
2. Assess current practices
3. Set clear goals. objectives, and evDectations
4. Selec or develo a new .ractice
5. Create awareness
6. Assign roles and res onsibilities
7. Establish commitment
8. Develop game plans
9. Allocate resources

10. Provide materials
11. Arrange training
12. Make schedule and organizational changes in school
13. BelP teachers plan implementation

X
X X X
X

X

X
X

X

IMPLEMENTATION

14. Provide initial training
15. Provide problem-solving and trouble-shooting support
16. Provide follow -up trainin
17. Monitor classrooms for nse
18. Evaluate implementation outcomes
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes

X

X
X

X

INSTITUTIONALIZATION

20. Train new or reassigned staff X X
21. Conduct follow-up and refresher session

X
22. Incorporate program into curriculum guidelines X X
23. Purchase nev materials and supplies routinely X
24. establish a budget line item X

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED: 35 3 14 7 10 1

EF External Facilitator(s) NDN Developer/Demonstrator
DS District Staff QUILL Coordinator
P Principal(s)

RT Resource Teacher(s)
T Teacher(s)
0 Other(s)
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FIGURE 10-C

Li.adership and Support Configuration Checklist
Site Plummet (I)

INITIATION

EF DS* P* RT T 0
1. As lsusattlls and resotrccs X X
2. Assess current Practices X

1,

3. Set clear goals, objectives, and enpectations X X
4. Select or develop a new practice X X X
5. Create awareness X X
6. Assign roles and responsibilities X X
7. Establish commitment X X X
8. Develop same plans X X
9. Allocate resources X X X

10. Provide materials X
11. Arrange training N/A
12. Make schedule and organizational changes in school X
13. Help teachers plan implementation X

IMPLEMENTATION

14. Provide initial training N/A
15. Provide problem-solving and trouble-shooting support X X
16. Provide follow-up training N/A
17. Monitor classrooms for use NIA
18. Evaluate implementation outcomes X X
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes X X

0

INSTITUTIONALIZATION

20. Train new or reassigned staff X
21. Conduct follow-up and refresher sessions N/A
22. Incor orate ro ram into curriculum uidelines X
23. Purchase new materials and supplies routinely X
24. Establish a bud et line item X X

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED: 35 7 16 4 8

EF = External Facilitator(s) Courts and Youth Services Organizations
DS District Staff Program Coordinator
P Principal(s)

RT Resource Teacher(s)
T Teacher(s)
O Other(s) Superintendent and Board

* Same person: The program coordina or, a district staff person, was the building administrator of this whole school project.

'73 74



Leadership

INITIATION

FIGURE 10-D

and Support Configuration
Site Tindale (I)

Checklist

P RT T 0EF DS
1. Assess nee44, strengths and resources X X
2. Assess current practices X X
3. Set clear goals, objectives, and expectations X X
4. Select or deveLap a new practice X X X X
5. Create aw reness X X
6. Assign roles and responsibilities X X
7. Establish commitment X X
8. Develop lama clans X Y X
9. Allocate resources X X

10. Provide materials X X
11. Arrange training_ X X
12. Make schedule and or anizational chan es in school X X
13. Help teachers plan implementation X X X

IMPLEMENTATION

14. Provide initial training
15. Provide problem-solving and trouble-shooting support
16. Provide follow-up training
17. Monitor classrooms for use
18. Evaluate implementation outcomes
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes

0

INSTITUTIONALIZATION

20. Train new or reassigned staff
21. Conduct follow-up and refresher sessions
22. Incorporate program into curriculum guidelines
23. Purchase new materials and su lies routinel
24. Establish a budget line item

X X
X

X

TOTAL NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED: 54 =

EF External Facilitator(s)
DS . District Staff . Curriculum Director
P Principal(s)

RT Resource Teacher(s) Reading Consultants
T Teacher(s)
0 Other(s) Department Chairs (2)

22 2 7 1 22



FIGURE 10-E

Leadership and Sutport Configuration Checklist

INITIATION

1. ssess needs. strengths_r_and resources
2. Assess current practices
3. Set clear aoal.:, objectives. and expectations
4. Select or develop a new practice
5. Create awareness
6. Assign roles and responsibilities
7. Establish cemmitwent
8. Dexelop tame plans
9. Allocate resources

10. Provide materials
11. &lenge training
12. Make schedule and organizational change in school
13. alp teachers plan implementation

IMPLEMENTATION

14. P ov de initial trainin
15. Provide problem-solving and
16. Provide follow-up training
17. Monitor classrooms for use
18. Evaluate implementation outcomes
19. Evaluate ultimate outcomes

Site Carson (I)

P RT T 0 0EF DS
k X X

X
X X

X
X
X

X
XX X X

X X X X X
X X X X X

X X
X x x
X X X X X

X X X X X X
X X X
X X X
X X X X X
X X
X X X X X

trouble-shooting support X

X X
X X

X

X

INSTITUTTONALIZATION

20. Train new or reassigned staff X X
21. Conduct follow-up and refresher sessions X
22. Incorporate program into curriculum guidelines X X
23. Purchase new materials and supplies routinely X
24. Establish a budget line item X X

TOTAL. NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS PERFORMED: 96 10 23 13 11 9 20 10

EF External Facilitator(s)
DS District Staff - Program Coordinator
P Principal(s)

RT Resource Teacher(s) Counselors
T Teacher(s)
O Other(s) Teacher/Administration Management Team
O - Other(s) Superintendent



Level of
Institutionalization

FIGURE 11

Total Number cf Functions Performed by Role by Site
and Level of Institutionalization

Total Number
of Functions
Performed

Number of Roles
in L & S Role Group X Number of Functions

Configuration EF* DS P RT T 0 0
Both Individual/Organizational

Institutionalization = 1/1

Beechwood/Rowley (II) 38/24
Masepa (I) 35/24
Plummet (I) 35/19(1)
Tindale (I) 54/24
Carson (I) 96/24

Individual
Institutionalization Only = 1/0

5

5

4

5

7

1

3

7

-
10

17
14

22
23

4

(2)
7

12
10

(2) _

7

11

4

1
4

1

9

- -
16(2) 8(5)
22(3) -

20(4)10(5)

2

13

Countryville (II) 11/24 4 2 4 1 4Calston (I) 15/24
Lido (I)' 16/24

4

6
4

3

6

1
4

2
1
2 7(3)Banestown (I) 19/24 5 1 9 5 3 1Hoover City (II) 17/24 5 4 4 3 3 3

Organizational
Institutionalization Only = 0/1

Astoria (I) 23/24 5 2 13 3 1 4(10) _Carleton (II) 18/24 3 3 14 1

Notes:
(1) Innovation = Complete School so some functions N/A (7) Project Director(2) Program Coordinator = Building Administrator/District Staff (8) Teacher became(3) Department Chairs

District Staff(4) Teacher/Administrator Mgt. Team
(9) Parent(5) Superintendent and Board

(10 Distr. Curr. Comm.'79
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FIGURE 11 (cont'd)

TOTAL NUMBER
LEVEL OF OF FUNCTIONS

INSTITUTIONALIZATION PERFORMED

NUMBER OF ROLES
IN L & S

CONFIGURATION
ROLE GROUP

EF* DS P
X NUMBER O)

RT T
FUNCTIONS

0 0
No Institutionalization = 0/0

Dun Hollow (I) 7/24 4 3 - - 1 2(6) -Proville (I) 9/24 3(8) 4 1 3(5) 1(7)Burton (I) 14/24 4 1 11 1Seaburg (II) 13/24 3 2 _ - 8 3(9) -Adams (II) 29/24 6 4 6 2 7 3 7 -Perry-Porkdale (I) 21/24 5 5 12 1 - 2 1

EF = External Facilitator
DS = District Staff
P = Principal

RT = Resource Teacher
T = Teacher
0 = Other
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Location and Orientation of Assistance During Planning
and Implementation, Carson Site

Tos. rgoel?rstA
SUltRINTOIDEUT

Paul Outlines

"TOE Tsrztcr

Received assistance

IPA MANAGLNERT TEAM
-Tite otnsive

(Corporately)
Sat

Keystone Conference- UCAI

RTI %Research Tralalnganc.I

Keno Mueller'

PRINCIPALS
Helens Rolland
(Tears 1 t 2)

Barbara Lowrie

(Tear I)

Koehler.
Tfa'taroons

Lantser

CpUldELORS

seller

Mllsoo

TtK
fot.
YES
ce.1

outz
suf.

r---
vmrs TO OTHER SCHOOLS

0:1 OTHER OUTSIDE PSSISTERS

g o------P.Recelved requested assistance

1r -lb-Mutual assistance

T7Mt Teaching, Gaining
n es facilitation or process-helping
SOLs Solution-giving
RKSt kenouece-odding
CONs Controlling

An' Advocating. representing client.a 'Unrest
InCls Inquiring. feeding back formaWoly
Sups Supporting. reinforcing. encouraging

s 1
* Receler's evaluation of assistance

;K. 1

Spouses

Relatives

List of materlolst

1. Stuelent Attitude and other instruments.
2. Guidelines for parent conferences.

3. Profile§ PI** gor'
4. IPA manual. various procedural sheets
S. IPA Neva

6. Learning stye instrument 4 articles
(Gaspar))

from: Huberman & Miles, 1982, p. 139

3

iLat

siNlchaeledisperi

IJohn Paulingsonj

Teacher effectiveness..
Training

nnspecitieds
Gifted.

Management
Career education
'Kids are People*

lar
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FIGURE 13

Location and Orientation of Assistance During Planning and
and Implementation, Calston Site

674

HY*
1 program books
2 egnipaent

assistance helpful
o assistance nantral

assistance not helpful
dk question not asked ort:

answer was ambiguous

)e
CIScowN . le

COORDINATOR OP INSTRUCTIONAL CURRICULUM, * &
DISTRICT S OFIICC

FAG
LOL.

tsale Ileoudiey. 46
PRINCIPAL.

I. LEI EtrriCotallf

hre.(itqqamoal. is
frinapal.

EEITU CLEnCNTARY
A

Ira. Pine, SS
1:4ERDEDIATC
1CACRER USER

16.
USCR 72,

Cp4114., Nits. 1,
INTEINEDIArt
TEACNCR USER

71I,

-------M-Received assistance

reguestAd assistance

assistance

TTR: Teaching. training
rAC: Facilitation or process-helping
SOL: Solution-giving
RES: Resource-adding
CM: Controlling

AD: Advocating. representing client's Interest
IHQ: inl)iring. feeding back loimatively
SUP, Supporting. reinforcing. encouraging

from: Huberman & Mi ds, 1982, p. 140
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FIGURE 14

Average Number of Functions Performed per Role by Site
and Level of Institutionalization

LEVEL OF
INSTITUTIONALIZATION

AVG. NUMBER
OF FUNCTIONS
PERFORMED PER
ROLE IN CONFIG.

AVG. NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS X ROLE GROUP
EF* DS P RT

Both Indi7./Org.
Institutionalization = 1/1

Beechwood/Rowley (I)
Masepa (I)
Plummet (I)
Tindale (I)
Carson (I)

7.6
7.0
8.75
10.8
13.71

AVERAGE FOR 1/1 SITES 9.57 BY ROLE: 4.2 18.4 8.4 8.0

Individual
Institutionalization Only = 1/0

Countryville (II) 2.75
Calston (I) 3.75
Lido (I) 2.67
Banestown (I) 3.8
Hoover City (II) 3.4

AVERAGE FOR 1/0 SITES 3.27 BY ROLE: 4.8 3.0 0.6

EF = External Facilitator
DS = District Staff
P = Principal

86

RT = Resource Teacher
T = Teacher

3.8

2.2
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LEVEL OF
INSTITUTIONALIZATION

FIGURE 14 (cont'd)

AVG. NUMBER
OF FUNCTIONS
PERFORMED PER
ROLE IN CONFIG.

Organizational
Institutionalization Only = 0/1

AVG. NUMBER OF FUNCTIONS X ROLE GROUP
EF DS P RT

Astoria (I)
Carleton (II)

4.6
6.0

AVERAGE FOR 0/1 SITES 5.3 BY ROLE: 2.5

No Institutionalization = 0/0

Dun Hollow (I) 1.75
Proville (I) 3.0
Burton (I) 3.5
Seaburg (II) 4.3
Adams (II) 4.8
Perry-Parkdale (I) 4.2

AVERAGE FOR 0 0 SITES 3.6 BY ROLE: 2.5
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